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QUARTERLY BOARD MEETING 

 OF THE 

 STATE PLUMBING BOARD OF LOUISIANA

BATON ROUGE, LOUISIANA

December 12, 2024
The Quarterly Board Meeting of the State Plumbing Board of Louisiana was called to order by Chairman, Michael Joiner, at _10:00_ a.m.
   The following people were in attendance:
	Present/ 

Absent
	BOARD
MEMBERS
	ADVISORY 
COMMITTEE
	STAFF
	GUESTS

	P
	Chairman,

Michael Joiner
	Ellis Bourque
	Ashley J. Tullier
	Julie Richard-Spencer 

Legal Counsel

	P
	Vice-Chairman,

Jake Causey
	Aubrey Brand 
	Diana Cutrer
	Dana Colombo

	P
	Secretary-Treasurer,

Rickey Fabra
	Wayne LaFleur 
	Kaci Day
	Mitch LeBas

	P
	Carl Bourgeois
	Richard Paulk 
	Kristen Hoffman
	Crystal Carter

	P
	Kevin Brown
	Trey Blackall 
	Kaleigh Smith 
	Faith Gray

	P
	Doyle(Lynn) Solly
	Jason Martin
	Latasha Stills 
	Kevin Richard

	P
	Terry Smith
	Mike Eilers
	Heather Lambert
	Mitch LeBas

	P
	Johnnie Marcade
	
	Jim York
	Jay Huckabee

	P
	Vincent Giglio III
	
	Nicholas Dykes
	Blake Payne 

	
	
	
	Stephen Campbell
	Bradley Brown 

	
	
	
	William Easterling
	Todd Murray

	
	
	
	Fred Fontenot 
	Joseph Westbrook

	
	
	
	Blaine Matte
	Pat Oliver

	
	
	
	Glen Gremillion 
	Dirk Payne

	
	
	
	
	Fedrick Hanemann

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	


INVOCATION: Terry Smith
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
ROLL CALL: Diana Cutrer
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

MOTION:      TO ADOPT December 12, 2024, AGENDA.
MOTION:
TERRY SMITH
SECOND:      RICKEY FABRA
MOTION:      CARRIED 
PRESENTATIONS
a)  Unindentured Apprentice Continuing Professional Education(CPE)—
Crystal Carter, Executive Director of the Plumbing-Heating-Cooling Contractors Association of Louisiana (PHCC), presented a request to the Board. She provided background on PHCC’s advocacy for a qualified workforce, noting their long-standing involvement with apprenticeship programs and stakeholders. Acknowledging a potential workforce dilemma, she highlighted the collaboration between stakeholders and the State Plumbing Board to develop a dual pathway for apprenticeships.

PHCC strongly supports initiatives that ensure a qualified workforce capable of performing work effectively while protecting the public, aligning with the State Plumbing Board’s mission. Carter requested the Board consider implementing a CPE requirement for unindentured apprentices. While the specifics of this requirement are unclear, she suggested it could be a portion of the already approved 3.5-hour CPE program for Residential and Journeyman licenses. PHCC believes this requirement would acclimate unindentured apprentices to CPE expectations and prepare them for licensing requirements.    
Chairman Michael Joiner inquired about the potential duration of the proposed CPE for unindentured apprentices. 
Crystal Carter suggested unindentured apprentices could take a portion of the existing 3.5-hours required of the Residential and Journeyman licenses.
Mr. Joiner expressed concern, noting that unindentured apprentices were originally exempt from school requirements, and adding a CPE requirement might contradict this intent. We need to take that into consideration when we talk about this further. 

Mr. Jake Causey provided an example from the engineering field, where engineer interns are licensed but not subject to CPE requirements until fully licensed.
Mr. Rickey Fabra noted that unindentured apprentices currently follow the on-the-job training pathway and do not have classification requirements. He cautioned against creating discrepancies where unindentured apprentices are required to complete CPE while indentured apprentices are not.
Mr. Johnny Marcade raised the question if unindentured apprentices are being tracked by the system
Mr. Joiner confirmed that all apprentices, whether indentured or unindentured, are required to register with the Board.      



PC:

NONE
MOTION:
SEND THIS REQUEST TO THE CPE COMMITTEE FOR THE NEXT SCHEDULED BOARD MEETING FOR FURTHER DISCUSSION

MOTION:
VINCENT GIGLIO III

SECOND:
TERRY SMITH

MOTION: 
CARRIED
b)   Enforcement Officer Pat Olivier was recognized for over 14 years of dedicated 

      service to the Board. Chairman Michael Joiner expressed gratitude for his     

      commitment and contributions, noting that Mr. Olivier has now retired, leaving  

      behind a legacy of excellence in enforcement.
ENFORCEMENT

a)  Requested to appear before the Board— Bradley Brown.

Mr. Bradley Brown was called before the Board for a formal hearing for one (1) count of advertising plumbing work without a proper license.   

  PC:

NONE
  MOTION:
TO REDUCE THE ENFORCEMENT FEE BY HALF FROM $500 TO $250 AND REQUIRED TO APPEAR BEFORE THE BOARD IF HE IS CITED AGAIN FOR ANYTHING ON HIS JOURNEYMAN’S LICENSE. 

MOTION:
VINCENT GIGLIO III

SECOND:
TERRY SMITH

MOTION: 
CARRIED
b) Requested to appear before the Board—Joseph Westbrook
Mr. Joseph Westbrook was called before the Board for a formal hearing for one (1) count of advertising plumbing work without a license

one (1) count of master plumbing work without a license.  

  PC:

NONE
  MOTION:
REMOVE THE COUNT FOR MASTER PLUMBING WORK WITHOUT A LICENSE AND FULLY ENFORCE THE FEE AND COUNT FOR ADVERTISING PLUMBING WORK WITHOUT A LICENSE.   

MOTION:
VINCENT GIGLIO III

SECOND:
TERRY SMITH

  MOTION:
CARRIED  
c)  Requested to appear before the Board—Fredrick Haneman
Mr. Fredrick Haneman was called before the Board for a formal hearing for one (1) count of advertising without a proper license

one (1) count of master plumbing work without a proper license

one (1) count of operating an unlicensed plumbing company.

  PC:

NONE
  MOTION:
DENY THE APPEAL- VIOLATION STANDS

MOTION:
VINCENT GIGLIO III

SECOND:
TERRY SMITH

MOTION: 
CARRIED
COMMITTEE REPORT

A.) Building Committee—Vincent Giglio III reported the committee met and discussed several items. There was a building that we unofficially viewed in Shreveport for a second SPBLA location, but that building was sold and that is off the table. We do have some financial recommendations later under old business on the agenda for the Board to consider that would allow us to move a little bit more quickly on the purchase of a facility in Shreveport. The committee reviewed the staff cite expectations and those are listed in the committee minutes. We are going to ask the authority to engage in a letter of intent for the facility purchase in Shreveport. The other item discussed in committee was Board meeting location in 2025. There was discussion about moving around the state giving the Board more exposure to license holders through the state and that is an action item on today’s agenda. The committee discussed the locations of Lake Charles, Shreveport, Alexandria and of course Baton Rouge for location in 2025.  
B.) Rule Change Committee—Carl Bourgeois reported a meeting was on October 22, 2024 held by Zoom. The two items discussed were Natural Gas Fitter definition and the recording of Board meeting minutes. The committee decided to take no action on either item. 
C.)  Examination Committee—Chairman Michael Joiner reported the exam committee visited the Texas State Plumbing Board in October and collaborated with them as well as our committee and we have built an exam that we believe would be beneficial for the journeyman exam. This is an agenda item for today and I will discuss it further at that time. In closing I do want to report to the Board that while the Board moved that we look into other items, the exam has been our priority and once we complete that we will start the process of reviewing other items for recommendation. 
PREVIOUS MINUTES

PC:
NONE
MOTION:
TO ACCEPT AUGUST 22, 2024, AND SEPTEMBER 17, 2024, MINUTES AS RECORDED. 


MOTION:
TERRY SMITH


SECOND:
VINCENT GIGLIO III


MOTION: 
CARRIED
FINANCIAL REPORT

A.) Financial Report – Secretary-Treasurer, Rickey Fabra
B.) 2025-2026 Fiscal Year Budget—Secretary-Treasurer, Rickey Fabra
PC:
NONE

MOTION:
TO ACCEPT THE 2025-2026 Fiscal Budget report.



MOTION:
TERRY SMITH 


SECOND:
JOHNNIE MARCADE  



MOTION:
CARRIED
ADVISORY COMMITTEE REPORT
The Advisory Committee Co-Chairman, Mr. Aubrey Brand, reported we only had one item on the agenda today. There was a request of ID’s to be given to the members of the Advisory Committee members. In the past some of the members had ID cards issued to them and questions were brought up as to whether we would continue this for the members. This item was asked to be sent to the Enforcement Committee for their next meeting.  
ENFORCEMENT OFFICER REPORT

The enforcement officers each gave their reports.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR REPORT
SPBLA Executive Director, Ashley Jones-Tullier reported significant improvements to the online licensing renewal portal, which has reduced processing times from two weeks to, at most, one week. She confidently stated that licensees renewing online and submitting all required paperwork can have their licenses issued within two days. The next phase involves integrating online applications into the portal. Currently, the staff is developing a mock application process to present to Net Shapers, who will provide a detailed quote for this feature.

The 2025 examination schedule is now available. Following the success of a limited number of dual exams in 2024, all Journeyman and Natural Gas Fitter exams will now be offered as dual exams. This allows for more frequent testing.  
Ms. Jones-Tullier highlighted plans for regional board meetings in 2025, an agenda item introduced by Mr. Giglio. Meetings are scheduled for February in Lake Charles and December in Alexandria, with the Shreveport location still under consideration. She emphasized the importance of ensuring public awareness of the Board’s efforts to hold meetings across the state. 

As a reminder Train the Trainer is scheduled for late January, with a room block ending January 12th and encouraging early reservations to secure discount rates. 

Lastly, the Legislative session is to begin April 14th. I am currently sitting on the State Director’s Committee, and we intend to meet prior to the start of the legislative session. This generally provides an overview of what we can expect from the session. The commerce committee generally also holds a meeting that requires all directors to attend to provide an update or an overview of where the board is currently after any regulatory changes last year. I will keep the Board updated with any legislative information.
Mr. Causey raised the question whether all renewals are processed online.
Ms. Jones-Tullier explained that all renewals are available online for current license holders, in addition to the option for mail-in renewals. However, licensees with outstanding enforcement citations or incomplete CPE requirements are unable to renew online. The staff reviews online renewal requests and either processes or deny them based on the information provided by the licensee. This is the second year for online renewals, and several improvements have been made to streamline the process.
Mr. Causey raised the question, do we have a since of how many people percentage wise of how many  have renewed online? I can see an advantage all around for online renewals. 
Ms. Jones-Tullier stated I believe the renewals are at 45-50% with this being the height of the renewal season as most wait to the last minute to renew. The online renewal request has increased from last year and we will know more in the next few weeks how many have utilized the online renewal portal.   

Mr. Marcade stated that, as a CPE provider, there is always an influx of requests to take CPE courses after the renewal notifications are sent out in October. He suggested that the Board consider sending out reminders about the CPE requirement earlier in the year, preferably when classes begin, to encourage timely completion.
Ms. Jones-Tullier stated that while the Board is progressing toward a vision of going completely digital, issuing mailers remains costly. However, electronic communications can be utilized as an alternative. Statutorily, renewal forms cannot be sent out any earlier, but reminders can still be issued. Providers are currently required to submit their rosters within ten (10) days, which occasionally causes issues at the end of the year when license holders attempt to submit certificates before the roster is received. Due to instances of falsified certificates in the past, the Board no longer accepts certificates directly.

A recommendation to the Board to consider allowing Providers access to submit CPE hours directly through the online portal, which would significantly reduce the time required to process CPE rosters in the office. 
Looking forward, the ultimate goal is to develop the online portal into a comprehensive, one-stop solution for applications, CPE submissions, and license renewals, aligning the Board’s operations with modern standards observed in other agencies.
OLD BUSINESS

A.) Financial recommendation for future building purchase—Vincent Giglio III 
The first recommendation to the Board from the Building committee is regarding the purchase of the Shreveport building. This Board has already approved in principle, not the actual purchase but in terms of the need and searching for it. After reviewing the finances of that building purchase, this Baton Rouge facility was purchased at a very low interest rate and anything we purchase in 2025; the interest rate would be approximately double that rate for this building. So, in terms of financing it, the Building Committee recommends the Board continue as is, paying the mortgage of the Baton Rouge facility and pay cash out of the savings for the Shreveport building as that would be the most financially prudent thing to do for the Board.   
Mr. Causey stated is the recommendation to pay cash for the building instead of financing?
Mr. Giglio confirmed that is correct

Mr. Marcade stated can commercial real estate work the same as residential where equity in the Baton Rouge facility aid in the purchase of the Shreveport facility?  

Ms. Jones-Tullier stated I don’t know since this interest rate for this building is in the 4% range, I don’t know that we could pull equity out of this building for less than the interest rate to aid us in the purchase. 

Mrs. Richard-Spencer stated if you pull equity out it is always at a higher rate than the initial mortgage purchase.  
PC:
NONE

MOTION:
TO ACCEPT THE RECOMMENDATION BY THE BUILDING COMMITTEE TO CONTINUE TO PAY THE MORTGAGE ON THE BATON ROUGE FAICLITY AND TO PAY CASH FOR SHEVEPORT FACILITY.  


MOTION:
RICKEY FABRA 


SECOND:
TERRY SMITH


MOTION:
CARRIED
B.) Notice of intent for future building purchase—Vincent Giglio III
The second recommendation from the Building Committee was to recommend to the Board to approve a $600,000 price cap with the committee’s ability to enter into a purchase agreement. This came about when we had the first facility that we inquired 
upon that meeting our needs and due to the way things work and protocol, we ended up losing that facility because we were not able to issue a letter of intent to hold that facility to give the Board time to vote on the purchase. So, the recommendation is to ask this Board  for permission to enter into a letter of intent purchase agreement up to the amount of $600,000 and would still require the Board to vote for the actual purchase but to at least allow the committee to avoid another option that comes available. 

Ms. Jones-Tullier stated I would even suggest removing the notice of intent out of the equation and just request the ability to sign the purchase agreement.  

Mrs. Richard-Spencer stated that is what the action item says. I think that in the business world, you are never going to get a decent building if you have to wait until your next meeting or even meet the sunshine law requirements and the post of meeting notices to have a meeting. You are going to lose any decent property in that time frame and you will struggle to get a property.  
Mr. Giglio stated yes, let me restate the recommendation: the recommendation to the Board is to sign a purchase agreement up to a $ 6000,000 price cap for a Shreveport facility. 
Mr. Bourgeois raised the question whether the $6000,000 cap is in the ballpark of the market? 

Mr. Giglio answered  yes, this should give us the facility the Board is looking for to meet the needs but would not include any interior modifications if needed. There is a facility coming up soon right around that price range the committee is considering. 
Mr. Doyle Solly raised the question of whether this purchase agreement was contingent on the Boards approval? 
Mrs. Richard-Spencer stated this is a typical purchase agreement, and you are giving the authority to the building committee to make this purchase, and the only contingency will be for inspections not passing.

Mr. Fabra raised the question for legal counsel: if you own a home and would like to purchase a second home, you can do a predication and, in that predication, there would be language stating that with the intent of a ten-day approval of the board.  

Mrs. Richard-Spencer stated the dilemma that the board will run into is given the choice of an offer of that type verses someone willing to enter into a purchase agreement the realtor most likely enter into the purchase agreement and the board would lose another building. 
Ms. Jones-Tullier stated that something that eases the board’s mind is that the property can be viewed by each board member via virtual means. This had afforded us the last facility and worked well considering not everyone can attend the viewing.    

PC:
NONE
MOTION:
TO ACCEPT THE RECOMMENDATION BY THE BUILDING COMMITTEE TO ALLOW THE COMMITTEE TO ENTER INTO A PURCHASE AGREEMENT FOR A SHREVEPORT FACILITY OF A BUDGET OF UP TO $600,000.  



MOTION:
TERRY SMITH 


SECOND:
JOHNNY MARCADE


MOTION:
CARRIED
C.) Journeyman Plumber Practical Exam Approval—Michael Joiner
As mentioned in the report, we have built a practical exam from so ideas from visiting the Texas testing facility. I believe all the board members have been able to view this. At this time, I would like to move forward with approval of this practical exam and with the beta testing to make sure this is a complete Journeyman exam since this practical will be replacing the ABS and PVC rough in floor plan. Also, I would like to ask for approval to continue using the current ABS and PVC rough in floor plan for the duration until the new exam is ready to be rolled out. 

Mr. Giglio raised the question if the PVC and ABS are we moving that immediately to the Residential practical?  
Mr. Joiner stated that this was already done at the last meeting.  

Mr. Causey stated just to make sure the board is all on one page because we are doing some beta testing and approving the exam. Are there criteria for this beta testing? Do we need to get positive results back. What is the process there? 

Mr. Joiner stated that he is seeking approval to move forward with beta testing. Once that is complete, the remaining components will be built and they will be implemented for the exams.
Mr. Causey raised the question if the beta testing results will be reviewed and given feedback by the exam committee and once approved this new practical will be implemented going forward. Is that right?  

Mr. Giglio raised the question, is this the last time the board will review this? 
Mr. Joiner confirmed yes, that is correct unless the committee needs to bring up any issue to the board. 

Mr. Giglio raised the question, now that this takes care of the floor plan, and what are we doing with the soldering and threading for the Journeyman? 

Mr. Joiner stated that the soldering and threading project will be eliminated from that exam because that will be on the Residential Plumber Limited exam. 

Mr. Giglio raised the question, so the only practical part of the Journeyman will be the new practical exam? 

Mr. Joiner confirmed that it is correct due to the time strains of the new practical.

Mr. Smith raised the question of whether the Journeyman never takes the residential exam first, so we are not going to make them thread anything?

Mr. Joiner confirmed that is correct  
PC:
NONE

MOTION:
TO ACCEPT THE RECOMMENDATION BY THE EXAM COMMITTEE TO APPROVE THE NEW JOURNEYMAN PRACTICAL EXAM WITH BETA TESTING AND TO CONTINUE TO USE THE CURRENT FLOOR PLAN UNTIL THE NEW EXAM IS READY



MOTION:
TERRY SMITH 


SECOND:
JOHNNY MARCADE


MOTION:
CARRIED
D.) Exam Reports

1.) RESIDENTIAL PLUMER LIMITED EXAMINATION                                                                  
a.)    November 9, 2024—Johnnie Marcade
2.) JOURNEYMAN PLUMBER EXAMINATIONS

a.) October 12, 2024— Doyle Solly
b.) October 19, 2024—Doyle Solly 
c.) October 26, 2024—Terry Smith
d.) November 7, 2024—Ashley Jones-Tullier

e.) December 11, 2024—Ashley Jones-Tullier
3.) MASTER PLUMBER EXAMINATIONS

a.) September 28, 2024—Kevin Brown
b.) November 02, 2024—Ashley Jones-Tullier
c.) November 26, 2024— Johnnie Marcade
d.) December 4, 2024—Johnnie Marcade
4.) NATURAL GAS FITTER EXAMINATION


a.) September 7, 2024—Terry Smith
b.) December 7, 2024—Terry Smith

5.) MASTER NATURAL GAS FITTER EXAMINATION
a.)     August 28, 2024—Johnnie Marcade
b.)     October 1, 2024—Johnnie Marcade
c.)     November 16, 2024—Rickey Fabra
d.)     November 26, 2024—Johnnie Marcade 
6.) DUAL EXAMS-
MASTER NATURAL GAS FITTER/NATURAL GAS FITTER

a.) August 24, 2024—Michael Joiner
NEW BUSINESS
A.)  CPA CONTRACT—RICKIE FABRA             
PC: 

NONE
MOTION:  
TO ACCEPT THE CPE CONTRACT.  
MOTION: 
TERRY SMITH
SECOND: 
JONNIE MARCADE
MOTION:
CARRIED
B.)  2025 CPE PROVIDER APPLICATION—
Mr. Giglio raised a question about whether the Board is ensuring that each CPE provider meets the requirement of holding a class in each region.
Ms. Jones-Tullier confirmed that providers are required to submit their schedules by the end of February. For the newest provider, LPI, the Board has required proof of at least offering the class, as required for all providers.
Mr. Giglio noted that one of the CPE providers appears to be offering a Zoom class and asked whether this is allowed.
Ms. Jones-Tullier explained that the Board allows providers to offer at least one in-house class, which must include an actual manual. Providers may also offer correspondence options. Additionally, the Board has approved a secure online option where participants log in, pay for access, and receive only the manual with the ability to answer associated questions. While this was discussed in detail previously, she is unaware of any providers currently using this online option.
Mr. Giglio emphasized the need to address the issue of whether a provider is potentially offering a Zoom class as an option.
Mrs. Richard-Spencer raised a question about whether Zoom should be considered “online.” She noted that many do not consider Zoom equivalent to online learning since participants might walk away from their screens. She suggested that the Board could require cameras to remain on during Zoom sessions to ensure engagement.

Ms. Jones-Tullier stated that the requirements have been clearly outlined in the CPE packet provided to all CPE providers.
Mr. Giglio emphasized the need to follow up on this matter to ensure compliance.

Ms. Jones-Tullier added for the record that if a CPE provider violates any of the program requirements outlined in their contract, the provider will need to be brought before the Board for review and action. She stressed the importance of addressing any violations to maintain the integrity of the program.

PC: 

NONE
MOTION:  
TO ACCEPT THE CPE PROVIDER APPLICATION  

MOTION:      TERRY SMITH 
SECOND: 
JOHNNIE MARCADE  
MOTION:
CARRIED
NEXT BOARD MEETING DATE
TO RECOMMEND HOLDING REGIONAL BOARD MEETING AS FOLLOWS:
February 20th—Lake Charles

May 15th—Shreveport

June 10th Nominations—Baton Rouge

August –Baton Rouge

December—Alexandria

Mr. Joiner would like to move the February 20th meeting to February 27th 

PC: 

NONE
MOTION:  
TO ACCEPT THE 2025 DATES AND LOCATIONS  

MOTION: 
TERRY SMITH
SECOND: 
JOHNNIE MARCADE  

MOTION:
CARRIED

Mr. Giglio noted that there have been numerous enforcement issues related to advertisements on social media. He suggested that the Board consider posting a statement from a marketing perspective to highlight the Board's efforts in taking action against unlicensed individuals advertising plumbing work. This would not only inform the public but also give credit to the enforcement officers for their diligent efforts in addressing these violations.
Mrs. Richard-Spencer recommended that, since this item is not on the current agenda, it would be appropriate for this issue to be referred to the Enforcement Committee. She suggested that the committee review the matter and present a recommendation to the Board once it is included as an agenda item for the next meeting.

ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:
TO ADJOURN THE ANNUAL BOARD MEETING 
MOTION:
TERRY SMITH 
SECOND:
JAKE CAUSEY

MOTION:
CARRIED







Respectfully Submitted,







____________________________________







Michael Joiner, Chairman







____________________________________







Rickey Fabra, Secretary/ Treasurer

